NORTHERN     ARIZONA    UNIVERSITY

FACULTY SENATE MEETING

MINUTES

MARCH 12, 2001
Senators Present:
David Arnall, Roger Bacon, Virginia Blankenship, David Bruner,  David Camacho (Mary Ann Steiger), Ward Cockrum, Tom DeStefano, Jack Dustman, J’Anne Ellsworth, Paul Ferlazzo, Lawrence Fritz, John Hagood, Dayle Hardy-Short, Ed Hood, Max Jerrell, Chris Johnson,  Martha Lee, Gary Martin, David McKell, Larry Mohrweis, Nita Paden, Bruce Palmer, Pablo Parysow, Nancy Paxton, Barbara Perry, Susan Rieck, Karen Sealander, Judy Sellers, Thomas Sheeley, Roy St. Laurent, Michael Sullivan, Peter Veinus, Bob Yowell (Ex-Officio Member: Provost Haeger)

Senators Excused:
Pat Hays, Richard Howey, Cynthia Kosso, Gina Long, Sheryl Lutjens, Irene Matthews, Larry Middleton, Cecilia Ojeda

Senators Absent:
Walter Hopkins, Lon Owen, Brian Painter, Guy Senese, Sandra Stone

Guests:

Kit Hinsley, Marjorie Lacy

Minutes follow the order of the items as discussed.

1. Called to Order:  3 P.M. by Bob Yowell, Chair.

2. Approval of Agenda:   M/S/A as written.

3. Acceptance of Minutes of February 5, 2001 M/S/A with the correction of the spelling of Blankenship in the attendance list.

4. Remarks from the Chair:

4. Budget:   There has been a total budget cut of about $1.5 million, with a cut of $800-900,000 to the academic units.  This is the second year in a row of give back.  We’re at the critical point.  The budget down because of enrollment and retention of students which are down.  So NAU should retain more students–the administration’s way to help the budget.

4. Retention of Students:   This is a controversial area.  The goal is to retain students.  There are grants on horizon from programs to help students.  The retention problem is not just with bad students; the good ones leave, too.  This doesn’t mean water down everything, but we have to look at why they’re leaving and see what can be done to help.   It was pointed out that there is also a retention problem with faculty and administrators; is there a faculty/student happiness equation?  The Provost stated that retention not issue of lowering standards; but about different teaching styles, individual ways students learn, and gearing certain courses at the entry level to different learning styles.  The committee working on student evaluations could ask what the needs are thus getting data on what’s not met.  The Provost will make presentation when he has real numbers.

4. Web-site – Council Report Information:   The  FSEC wants council reports to be posted by the chairs on the web-site for efficiency.  Council reports would be delivered in the Senate only when necessary.

4. Bi-Monthly Senate Meeting Schedule: Two Senate meetings per month are being considered.  The meetings could be shorter.  There would be more time to discuss issues.   Monday afternoons should be open for all Senators throughout the year.

E. Faculty Senate Advocate/Ombudsperson:   (Handout)  This is put on the table for discussion by the Chair. Would it be helpful to have a Senate ombudsman?  Would it help faculty at large?  Would it help with items such as promotion and tenure?  The position would not be in conflict with the University Ombudsman.   This would be  more of a helping position, not a grievance arbiter.  It could be good for morale. It was suggested that if there is an administrator evaluation procedure, the current ombudsman should  be evaluated to see if that position can be changed to serve in this role too.

F. Strategic Plan: The Plan is now on the Web; look at it and get colleagues to look.  Email comments to the Chair and/or the Provost.  It will be going to ABOR soon.  The Chair and Vice-Chair have gone through it line by line.  It has to be done by end of month.  The Provost promised there will be a new edition put out including the new comments. 

G. Required Computers:   (Handout) Bruce Palmer went over the handout and he and Dayle Hardy-Short presented a report on what the committee had been doing.  There was an extended discussion on the pros and cons of this subject.  Questions were raised: should students who don’t need computers for their programs be forced to buy them?  Shouldn’t curricular plans be set before the requirement is implemented?   Shouldn’t there be an informal faculty survey on what usage is required now?  The requirement could effect enrollment and retention negatively.  Programs where computers are required are too new to provide much information.  After year of meetings, the committee voted and recommended not to require computers, but instead to develop a program where faculty support was  extensive and suggested that faculty could improve their skills and then mentor students into appropriate uses.  The committee is concerned about cost,  part-time students,  statewide education, etc. The concerns were  presented to the President’s Management Team. The President said computer ownership is good for the students and NAU will require them of all full-time resident freshmen.  Everyone has to be included or implementation will be delayed.  One rationale in favor of the requirement is that many students will be assumed to be computer literate.  The curriculum change issue has been raised regularly by a subgroup of new committee; they know it needs faculty review and approval.  The question was asked: Would implementation  be delayed if it’s not financially viable for all students?  The answer was: No, it will be in place for Fall 2002,  to allow for marketing and notification.  A report on the financial concerns will come at end of semester.  The new committee  trying to figure out how to implement the President’s decision as best as possible.  The Provost pointed out that there will be no curriculum change without proper procedure.

The comment that students can gain what computer literacy and skills they need without the necessity of ownership was met with applause.  Another comment suggested that different departments, faculty, students, etc. have different needs which aren’t met by an across-the-board requirement.  Also, departments should explain their needs.  We don’t have a support system for what we’ve got and, if what we’ve already got is not improved, there goes credibility.  If 60% of the students who arrive here plan not to stay here, will they come at all if computers are required?

Motion: It was moved and seconded that 1)the Senate and the Provost put together a group of representative faculty to consider the issues covered today and develop a vision for computer use, and 2) the requirement  to purchase computers be put on hold until the answers are found to questions such as should students have common databases and/or computer skills when they leave, what specialized technical skills are required by departments, and what kind of computer systems will be required?  The Chair summarized the motion: To form a committee to investigate all the ramifications of the proposed required computer purchase by the year 2002.

Discussion:   The Provost said that he thinks trying to stop the progress of technology while talking about vision will not end.  Let’s see what the implementation committee comes up with and  then say yes or no.  A response was that this seems top down process and that’s hard to understand in academic setting.  Will there be a contract with a computer corporation which will get a kickback?  A thorough discussion is needed so we know what this is all about. Another response was that a Senator would require computer purchases now , but he can’t; yet students need computers and so they have take out loans to pay for them.  Also asked was: Is there now a committee doing what this proposed committee would be doing?  The answer was: Yes, but there are not enough faculty involved; most of those involved are in administrative or technical positions.  It was suggested that permission be sought to add some faculty members to the existing groups.  

Vote:   The motion was defeated by a vote of 10 aye to 14 nay with no abstentions.

Motion: It was moved and seconded that the Senate Chair contact the Chair of SCOT committee, Fred  Estrella, and urge/tell him that we believe, after extensive Senate discussion, that we need more faculty input into this committee and we would like to recommend additional faculty members for each of the four subcommittees of the SCOT.

Discussion:   We’re talking about shared governance, power, and collaboration, so we should urge/demand equal representation of faculty and staff from all units on campus.  The question was asked: Why add more people?  The answer was: If more faculty are on the committee, these issues will come up, and the hope is that people who bitch in the Senate will be on the committees and do it there, too.  

Friendly Amendment: That the Senate wants faculty on the committee and that the faculty be charged with 

what we are interested in accomplishing.  

Friendly Amendment: That the Senate charge Fred Estrella to direct one subcommittee to address the issues raised today.  It was added that Estrella be charged to charge the subcommittee with addressing what are the basic curricular goals or instructional goals?  Also, the Faculty Support Curriculum Subcommittee should be half faculty.

Friendly Amendment: That the charges to committees should be given out to the Senate.

Friendly Amendment: That there be a deadline for the report back to the Senate and that a  report be made on monthly basis.

Vote: The motion and all the amendments passed with one no and no abstentions.

9. Administrative Evaluations:   (Handout)   Roy St. Laurent apologized for getting the report out by email only this morning.  Maybe the Senate can vote on it April.   A long, long, long time ago, the Senate charged the FRRC to develop a policy on the annual performance review of academic administrators.  The handout shows what the draft looks like.  This was shared with other groups on campus and feedback, positive and negative, was taken into account.  The proposal that chairs prepare a substantial layered file of evidence is one that they’re not real happy with.  This is a reflection of faculty frustration with the process they must undergo.  There are also problems with the statements of expectation.  St. Laurent wants comments from Senate now or by email.  None of this addresses implementation.   Implementation for the President and the Provost would be different.

8. 
Revision of the Constitution:   The Chair and Vice-Chair and the committee met with President and Pickett. They went over the new Constitution line by line.  The Vice-Chair met with Pickett and others.  Suggestions from Pickett and the President were not numerous, but they were significant enough that the Bylaws Committee felt it was appropriate to try to present the full faculty and the Senate with a revised draft, rather than counting them all as editorial changes.  The Bylaws Committee is trying to work through the recommendations.  The revised document will go to the Senate at the next meeting.  Presenting it to the full faculty by the end of the semester is questionable.  Contact the Bylaws Committee with any questions. 

7. Report from AFC – Sellers:

C.  Presidential Search Update: Judy Sellers reported that the Committee met in February and reviewed twenty-five applications and made some decisions on keeping and putting on hold.  There were concerns about affirmative action and equal opportunity.  There is no official matrix.  She feels that the committee will be fair.  The leadership qualities were sent to ABOR and were accepted.  Since then fifty more applications have come in and will be reviewed on Thursday.  The hope is that the marathon meeting in April on Saturday, Sunday, and Monday will get a pool of candidates to bring to campus.  There is no time line yet for campus visits.  The plan is to have them before the end of the semester, but the search should not be cut off too soon.  It was stated that it is critical to convey to ABOR that faculty need to and deserve to meet candidates on campus.

Motion: It was moved and seconded that Judy Sellers be instructed to inform the Presidential Search Committee that it is critically important that NAU faculty and students be able to meet all final candidates for the position of President of NAU face to face and , therefore, that the Faculty Senate insists that all on campus interviews be completed by May 11, 2001 (Graduation Day).  Amendment: that this should be given to Sellers in written form.

Vote: The motion as amended passed unanimously.

11. (Handout) Letter to the Faculty Senate of Northern Arizona University, March 12, 2001.

17. Adjournment: It was moved and seconded to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 5:00 P.M.

